
 

Royal College of Nursing response to Department for Education consultation on 
minimum service levels in event of strike action: education settings 

With a membership of over half a million registered nurses, midwives, health visitors, nursing 
students, health care assistants and nurse cadets, the Royal College of Nursing (RCN) is the voice of 
nursing across the United Kingdom and the largest professional union of nursing staff  in the world.  



 

�x The Equality Impact Assessment  makes no mention of nursing whatsoever.  
Imposing regulations on nursing staff without any specific  consideration given to 
the equalities impact of this is unjustified .  
 

2. �”���ê�����,�v�ê�K�%�$�ê�%�Z���R promise to nurses  
 

2.1. During Business Questions on 26 January 2023, the Leader of the House of 
Commons, The Rt Hon. Penny Mordaunt MP , �R�Ã�	�å���Z���Ã�Z�����Z���ê���Œ�Z�K�	���ê�R���ó�^�	�%�	�$�`�$��
Service Levels) Bill was ���%�,�Z���Ã�Þ�,�`�Z���%�`�K�R�ê�R���ã���Ã�%�å���	�Z���	�R�����w�K�,�%�������Z�,���R�`�����ê�R�Z���	�Z���	�R�â1 There 
has been no material change in circumstance since this promise was made; 
nursing staff in schools have not taken a single day of strike action.  

 
2.2. On this basis, the Department for Education must honour the assurances that 

were made to nursing staff, and explicitly exclude them from the scope of any 
minimum service levels regulations that relate to schools . 

 
3. Territoriality 



 

4.2. The former  Secretary of State  for Health and Social Care  has �H�K�Ã�	�R�ê�å���Z���ê���…���_���R��
record of granting derogations, in public and in private , including to the national 
media. In terms, he has said that these  �Ã�$�,�`�%�Z�ê�å���Z�,���Ã�����%�Ã�Z�	�,�%�Ã�����$�	�%�	�$�Ã�����R�ê�K�v�	�ß�ê��
���ê�v�ê���â��3  

 
4.3. In this context, the �#�ê�H�Ã�K�Z�$�ê�%�Z���ÿ�,�K���(�å�`�ß�Ã�Z�	�,�%���R��decision to persist with a formal 

statutory process for introducing regulations, without having conducted any prior 
informal talk s with the RCN , is perplexing , if nursing staff are indeed considered 
to be within scope . The RCN has a proven record of ensuring that our strike action 
is safe, without the need for minimum service levels regulations.   

 
4.4. Section 240 of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992 

already makes it an offence to take industrial action wilfully or maliciously in the 
knowledge or belief that human life will be endangered, or serious bodily injury 
caused. The Department for Education can be assured that the RCN is committed 
to ensuring this is not  breached , and thus the imposition of further minimum 
service regulations is entirely unnecessary . 
 

5. Equalities concerns  

  
5.1. We are concerned that the laying of regulations, as contemplated in the 

consultation, could be discriminatory , in breach of Article 14 of the E uropean 
Convention on Human Rights , if applied to nursing staff in education settings . 
Nursing is a predominately female workforce (89%)  �û so this would have a 
disproportionate impact on women.  4 Consideration should also be given to the 
ethnic profile of the nursing workforce as 26.04% of NMC registrants are Asian 
(13.48%), Black (10.46%), mixed race (0.98%), and other (1.12%).5 
 

5.2. The cross-party Joint Committee of Human Rights report on minimum service 
levels agreed with our assertion that the placing of work notices on nur sing staff 




